

## **COI QUERY**

Country of Origin	Yemen
Question(s)	<ol> <li>Background on the Yemeni armed forces</li> <li>Information on the compulsory military service</li> <li>Information on the recruitment of returnees and whether they are forced to join the military upon their return</li> </ol>
Date of completion	15 October 2019
Query Code	Q23-2019
Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable)	

### **Disclaimer**

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>Common EU Guidelines for Processing COI</u> and <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. The answer was finalised on the 14 October 2019. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.



## **COI QUERY RESPONSE**

### 1. Background on the Yemeni armed forces

After the takeover of Sana'a in September 2014, the Houthis took effective control of major state institutions in Yemen including the ministries of defence and interior, leaving the official Yemen National Army (YNA), a legitimate armed force under the government of president Abd-Rabbu Mansour Hadi, to be formed from the remnants of the military personnel and 'bolstered by mass recruitment of tribal and other fighters'. Chatham House indicates that up to 70 % of the army, police and paramilitary groups joined the Houthi-Saleh alliance at the beginning of the war, with senior military personnel loyal to former president Ali Abdullah Saleh providing military support to the Houthis.<sup>1</sup>

Created between October and December 2015, the YNA was formed by removing military leaders allied to Saleh and recruiting some 200,000 fighters, according to the official statistics quoted by Abaad Studies & Research Center<sup>2</sup>. In a 2016 Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) paper, security environment in Yemen was described as fragmented to an extent that, according to one interviewee, it was 'often impossible to determine reliably which unit is allied with whom unless you are on the ground', with frequent instances of desertions and defections from the Yemeni armed forces. Young soldiers were reportedly easily persuaded to join the Houthis after the promise of double salaries or death threats.<sup>3</sup>

In September 2019, the YNA has an estimated personnel of some 450,000–500,000, with its presence concentrated in the governorates of Al Jawf, Mareb and Hadramawt, as well as in the city of Taiz. Real numbers may be reportedly lower, with one source describing the official statistics as 'extremely vague', noting that 'accurate figures are still impossible to obtain' as a result of many 'ghost soldiers' enrolled only in order to receive their salaries.<sup>4</sup> Sources quoted by the CSIS in 2016 indicated numbers as different as 60,000 or 450,000 soldiers forming the YNA.<sup>5</sup>

Southern Resistance Forces (SRF), active in the south and described as being 'among the most capable in Yemen', are sometimes also seen as being under the control of the internationally recognised Yemeni government, even though reportedly controlled remotely from the United Arab Emirates.<sup>6</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Chatham House, Between Order and Chaos; A New Approach to Stalled State Transformations in Iraq and Yemen, September 2019, <u>url</u>, pp. 22-23; UN Security Council, Letter dated 22 January 2016 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen established pursuant to Security Council resolution 2140 (2014) addressed to the President of the Security Council', 26 January 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Abaad Studies & Research Center, Yemen's National Army in the hot Fighting Fronts, June 2018, <u>url</u>, pp. 5-6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> CSIS, The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, url, p. 38-39

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Chatham House, Between Order and Chaos; A New Approach to Stalled State Transformations in Iraq and Yemen, September 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 23; CSIS (Center for Strategic and International Studies), The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> CSIS, The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 34

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Chatham House, Between Order and Chaos; A New Approach to Stalled State Transformations in Iraq and Yemen, September 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 24; Jamestown Foundation, Some Old, Some New: Grievances, Players, and Backers in the Conflict in Southern Yemen; Terrorism Monitor Volume: 17 Issue: 17, 10 September 2019, <u>url</u>



A research paper by the Chatham House describes the relationship between the YNA, Houthis and SRF as follows:

'In practice, the YNA is legitimized by international support for the government, while the SRF is attempting to build legitimacy by creating southern Yemeni 'state' institutions. The Houthis are not internationally recognized, but control most of the pre-war institutions of state.'

### 2. Information on the compulsory military service

Article 36 of the Yemeni Constitution from 1990, as amended in 2001, states that:

'The law stipulates the conditions for military service, promotion and disciplinary procedures in the military, police and security forces.'8

Article 60 of the Constitution further notes that:

'Defending religion and the homeland is a sacred duty, military duty is an honour, and national service is to be organized by law.'9

Amongst the consulted and listed sources and during the time dedicated to prepare this query response, a law stipulating conditions for military service in Yemen could not be found.

Yemen abolished mandatory military service in 2001.<sup>10</sup> Before the abolition, it was reportedly obligatory for all males between 18 and 30 years of age who finished their secondary education to serve in military for one year with a possibility of an alternative service in the civil sector.<sup>11</sup> According to the CIA World Fact book 2018 overview of Yemen, there is 'no conscription' in the country and the minimum age for voluntary military service is 18 years old. Those who join the army voluntarily are obliged to serve for two years.<sup>12</sup>

In 2007, the government reportedly announced its plan to reinstate the compulsory military service as a way to fight unemployment, with an expectation that some 70,000 new recruits would join the

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Chatham House, Between Order and Chaos; A New Approach to Stalled State Transformations in Iraq and Yemen, September 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Yemen: Constitution [Yemen], 10 February 2001, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Yemen: Constitution [Yemen], 10 February 2001, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Critical Threats, Gulf of Aden Security Review, 15 September 2017, <u>url</u>; CSIS (Center for Strategic and International Studies), The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 21; CORI, Yemen: Information on military service and treatment of deserters/draft evaders in Yemen, 6 November 2014, <u>url</u>

ACCORD, Anfragebeantwortung zum Jemen: Zwangsrekrutierungen durch die Huthi-Milizen, Auswahl der Rekruten: Kritierien (Alter, Stamm, Religion, Ausbildung) und Regeln (z.B. Freistellung); Folgen bei Weigerung [a-10337-1], 10 October 2017, url; IRB, Yemen: Information on conscription in the law and practice, 1 January 1995, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> CIA, The World Factbook, Yemen, 2018, url



army.<sup>13</sup> A 2013 Child Soldiers International report indicated that the conscription plan was not put in place.<sup>14</sup>

The CSIS mentioned the event in their July 2016 report on the armed forces in Yemen:

'In 2007 conscription was reintroduced in response to the growing threats of terrorism. The draft, however, was implemented [with] little consistency in general, and even less in southern Yemen where the Southern Movement and growing opposition to Saleh's rule made it more difficult to enroll reliable youths.' 15

In November 2012, a newly established committee of military affairs published a plan to reorganise and restructure the armed forces. The plan included a 'reactivation of the law of the mandatory national defense service'. According to the plan, the optimal size of the Yemeni national army would consist of around 375,000 persons, of which 15 % would be reserve soldiers and officers once the obligatory military service is re-established.<sup>16</sup>

In April 2017, it was reported that the Houthis tried to use their influence over former president Ali Abdullah Saleh in order to help to pass a law to impose obligatory military service on students who had completed the secondary education. According to the Saudi paper al-Hayar, Saleh refused to bring such proposal to the parliament.<sup>17</sup> In September 2017, Houthis' leader Abdelmalik al-Huthi announced on Al-Masira, the group's TV channel, that they would reintroduce conscription in Yemen, without specifying further details.<sup>18</sup>

In a July 2016 report, the CSIS explained the challenges of estimating the actual number of soldiers loyal to the government in Yemen, caused also by an informal recruitment into governmental forces, illustrated as follows:

'[a]n army commander in region X fighting the Ansar Allah [the Houthis] asks the local tribal chief for, say, 1,000 men for two months (some to fight, some to work in logistics, others in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Global Security, Yemen Military, n.d., <u>url</u>; IRB, Yemen: Military service; reported cases of forced recruitment and conscription by government authorities and armed groups, including by Al-Qaeda, in regions other than those under Houthi control (2015-December 2017) [YEM106027.FE], 8 December 2017, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Child Soldiers International, Yemen, Report to the Committee on the Rights of the Child in advance of Yemen's initial periodic report on the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, March 2013, url, p. 5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> CSIS, The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <u>url</u>, p. 21

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Arab Center for Research & Policy Studies, The Restructuring of the Yemeni Army, 2018, url, pp. 43, 47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> ACCORD, Anfragebeantwortung zum Jemen: Sind in von Houthis kontrollierten Gebieten die Houthi-Milizen die offiziellen (nord-jemenitischen) Streitkräfte oder besteht daneben eine Art offizielle (nord-jemenitische) Armee? Gibt es eine generelle Mobilisierung und eine Art allgemeine Wehrpflicht, Ahndung von Verstößen dagegen [a-10337-2 (10338)], 10 October 2017, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> ACCORD, Anfragebeantwortung zum Jemen: Zwangsrekrutierungen durch die Huthi-Milizen, Auswahl der Rekruten: Kritierien (Alter, Stamm, Religion, Ausbildung) und Regeln (z.B. Freistellung); Folgen bei Weigerung [a-10337-1], 10 October 2017, <u>url</u>



transportation, etc.). The commander agrees to 'register' the men for one year, pays the tribal leader for 8 months and pockets the rest.' 19

Sources interviewed by the Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (IRB) in 2017 stated they were not aware of instances of forced recruitment by Hadi's government forces. They further indicated a voluntary aspect of the service mostly because of a lack of employment opportunities in the country, adding that 'the arrangement in each region varies' because of the fragmentation of the territory under the government's control.<sup>20</sup>

One witness interviewed by the UN Human Rights Council (HRC) explained that men in Yemen are pressured to join the 'war effort':

'Men have become the fuel of the war, they don't necessarily want to fight, but they have no choice, either because they are forced to fight, or feel pressured to do so to be seen as good family men, or because they would prefer to fight rather than have their children die of hunger.'<sup>21</sup>

Sources indicate that various pro-governmental tribal militias and armed groups fight alongside the regular army in Yemen, doing their own recruitment of new fighters.<sup>22</sup> No further information regarding this kind of recruitment could be found amongst consulted and listed sources.

Cases of forced recruitment of detainees at the Al-Bureiqa coalition base in the Aden governorate, controlled by the United Arab Emirates, were reported in 2019. <sup>23</sup>

# 3. Information on the recruitment of returnees and whether they are forced to join the military upon their return

No specific information on the recruitment of returnees to Yemen by the governmental forces could be found in the consulted and listed sources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> CSIS, The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> IRB, Yemen: Military service; reported cases of forced recruitment and conscription by government authorities and armed groups, including by Al-Qaeda, in regions other than those under Houthi control (2015-December 2017) [YEM106027.FE], 8 December 2017, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> HRC, Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014; Report of the detailed findings of the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen, 3 September 2019, url, pp. 151-152

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, Concluding observations on the report submitted by Yemen under Para 8, Paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, 31 January 2014, url; Global Security, Yemen Military, n.d., url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> HRC, Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014; Report of the detailed findings of the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen, 3 September 2019, <u>url</u>, pp. 53, 60



### **SOURCES USED**

Abaad Studies & Research Center, Yemen's National Army in the hot Fighting Fronts, June 2018, <a href="https://abaadstudies.org/pdf-21.html">https://abaadstudies.org/pdf-21.html</a>, accessed 15 October 2019, pp.5-6

Arab Center for Research & Policy Studies, The Restructuring of the Yemeni Army, 2018, <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/10.31430/almuntaqa.1.1.0038.pdf?ab\_segments=0%2Fbasic\_SYC-4631%2Ftest&refreqid=search%3A87bea2825001bda584205b32cd01618c">https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/10.31430/almuntaqa.1.1.0038.pdf?ab\_segments=0%2Fbasic\_SYC-4631%2Ftest&refreqid=search%3A87bea2825001bda584205b32cd01618c</a>, accessed 10 October 2019, pp. 43, 47

Austria, ACCORD (Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation), Anfragebeantwortung zum Jemen: Zwangsrekrutierungen durch die Huthi-Milizen, Auswahl der Rekruten: Kritierien (Alter, Stamm, Religion, Ausbildung) und Regeln (z.B. Freistellung); Folgen bei Weigerung [a-10337-1] [Query response on Yemen: Forced recruitment by the Houthi militias, selection of recruits: criteria (age, tribe, religion, education) and rules (e.g. leave of absence); consequences of refusal], 10 October 2017, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1411553.html">https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1411553.html</a>, accessed on 10 October 2019

Austria, ACCORD (Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation), Anfragebeantwortung zum Jemen: Sind in von Houthis kontrollierten Gebieten die Houthi-Milizen die offiziellen (nord-jemenitischen) Streitkräfte oder besteht daneben eine Art offizielle (nord-jemenitische) Armee? Gibt es eine generelle Mobilisierung und eine Art allgemeine Wehrpflicht, Ahndung von Verstößen dagegen [a-10337-2 (10338)] [Query response on Yemen: In Houthis-controlled areas, are the Houthi militias the official (North Yemeni) military or is there at the same time any other kind of an official (North Yemeni) army? Is there a general mobilization and a kind of a general compulsory military service, punishment of offenses against it], 10 October 2017, https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1411464.html, accessed on 10 October 2019

Canada, IRB (Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada), Yemen: Military service; reported cases of forced recruitment and conscription by government authorities and armed groups, including by Al-Qaeda, in regions other than those under Houthi control (2015-December 2017) [YEM106027.FE], 8 December 2017, https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1447406.html, accessed 10 October 2019

Canada, IRB (Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada), Yemen: Information on conscription in the law and practice, 1 January 1995, available at: <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6ab4190.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6ab4190.html</a>, accessed 11 October 2019

CORI (Country of Origin Research and Information), Yemen: Information on military service and treatment of deserters/draft evaders in Yemen, 6 November 2014, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/54913a7f4.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/54913a7f4.html</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

CSIS (Center for Strategic and International Studies), The Challenges of Building a National Army in Yemen, 14 July 2016, <a href="https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/160718">https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/160718</a> Challenges Yemen National Army.pdf, accessed 10 October 2019, pp. 20-21, 35, 38-39

#### **European Asylum Support Office**



SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Critical Threats, Gulf of Aden Security Review, 15 September 2017, <a href="https://www.criticalthreats.org/briefs/gulf-of-aden-security-review/gulf-of-aden-security-review-september-15-2017#">https://www.criticalthreats.org/briefs/gulf-of-aden-security-review/gulf-of-aden-security-review-september-15-2017#</a> ftn2, accessed 10 October 2019

Chatham House, Between Order and Chaos; A New Approach to Stalled State Transformations in Iraq and Yemen, September 2019, <a href="https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/2019-09-05-StateTransformationsIraqYemen.pdf">https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/2019-09-05-StateTransformationsIraqYemen.pdf</a>, accessed 11 October 2019, pp. 22-24

Child Soldiers International, Yemen, Report to the Committee on the Rights of the Child in advance of Yemen's initial periodic report on the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, March 2013, available at: <a href="https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CRC-OP-AC/Shared%20Documents/YEM/INT\_CRC-OP-AC\_NGO\_YEM\_15824\_E.pdf">https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CRC-OP-AC/Shared%20Documents/YEM/INT\_CRC-OP-AC\_NGO\_YEM\_15824\_E.pdf</a>, accessed 11 October 2019, p. 5

Global Security, Yemen Military, n.d., <a href="https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/yemen/military-intro.htm">https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/yemen/military-intro.htm</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

HRC (Human Rights Council), Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014; Report of the detailed findings of the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen, 3 September 2019, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2017060/A\_HRC\_42\_CRP\_1.docx">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2017060/A\_HRC\_42\_CRP\_1.docx</a>, accessed 11 October 2019, pp. 53, 60, 151-152

Jamestown Foundation, Some Old, Some New: Grievances, Players, and Backers in the Conflict in Southern Yemen; Terrorism Monitor Volume: 17 Issue: 17, 10 September 2019, <a href="https://jamestown.org/program/some-old-some-new-grievances-players-and-backers-in-the-conflict-in-southern-yemen/">https://jamestown.org/program/some-old-some-new-grievances-players-and-backers-in-the-conflict-in-southern-yemen/</a>, accessed on 15 October 2019

UNCRC (United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child), Concluding observations on the report submitted by Yemen under Para 8, Paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, 31 January 2014, http://www.refworld.org/docid/52f8963722.html, accessed 10 October 2014

UN Security Council, Letter dated 22 January 2016 from the Panel of Experts on Yemen established pursuant to Security Council resolution 2140 (2014) addressed to the President of the Security Council', <a href="http://digitallibrary.un.org/record/819771/files/">http://digitallibrary.un.org/record/819771/files/</a>, accessed 15 October 2019, p. 12

United States of America, CIA (Central Intelligence Agency), The World Factbook, Yemen, 2018, <a href="https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ym.html">https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ym.html</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

Yemen, Constitution [Yemen], 10 February 2001, <a href="https://www.refworld.org/docid/3fc4c1e94.html">https://www.refworld.org/docid/3fc4c1e94.html</a>, accessed 10 October 2019



### **SOURCES CONSULTED**

ACAPS, ACAPS Briefing Note: Aden; Collapse of ceasefire, Yemen (16 August 2019), 16 August 2019, <a href="https://www.acaps.org/sites/acaps/files/products/files/20190816">https://www.acaps.org/sites/acaps/files/products/files/20190816</a> acaps yah anticipatory briefing <a href="note-collapse-of-ceasefire-in-aden\_0.pdf">note-collapse-of-ceasefire-in-aden\_0.pdf</a>, accessed 11 October 2019

Al Jazeera, Yemen conflict: Who controls what, 24 March 2019, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2016/08/yemen-conflict-controls-160814132104300.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2016/08/yemen-conflict-controls-160814132104300.html</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

CNRR (Romanian National Council for Refugees), General report - Human rights situation in Yemen, December 2018, <a href="https://www.portal-ito.ro/documents/20181/67201/01">https://www.portal-ito.ro/documents/20181/67201/01</a> GR CNRR.IGI+2018.12+Yemen+EN.pdf/7d26e721-623d-436e-9a15-f3ea43528a4e, accessed 10 October 2019

CRS (Congressional Research Service), Yemen: Civil War and Regional Intervention, 17 September 2019, <a href="https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R43960.pdf">https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R43960.pdf</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

HRC (UN Human Rights Council), Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014; Report of the detailed findings of the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen, 3 September 2019, https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2017060/A\_HRC\_42\_CRP\_1.docx, accessed 11 October 2019

HRW (Human Rights Watch), Yemen: Key concerns for Hodeida battle, 15 June 2018, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/15/yemen-key-concerns-hodeida-battle">https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/06/15/yemen-key-concerns-hodeida-battle</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

ICJ (International Commission of Jurists), Bearing the Brunt of War in Yemen: International Law Violations and their Impact on the Civilian Population, July 2018, <a href="http://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Yemen-War-impact-on-populations-Advocacy-Analysis-Brief-2018-ENG.pdf">http://www.icj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Yemen-War-impact-on-populations-Advocacy-Analysis-Brief-2018-ENG.pdf</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

ICG (International Crisis Group), After Aden: Navigating Yemen's New Political Landscape, 30 August 2019, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/071-after-aden-navigating-yemens-new-political-landscape">https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/071-after-aden-navigating-yemens-new-political-landscape</a>, accessed 10 October 2019

ICG (International Crisis Group), Yemen's Military-Security Reform: Seeds of New Conflict?, 4 April 2013, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/yemen-s-military-security-reform-seeds-new-conflict">https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/yemen-s-military-security-reform-seeds-new-conflict</a>, accessed 10 October 2019



### **European Asylum Support Office**

SUPPORT IS OUR MISSION

Lexas, Wehrpflicht [Compulsory military service], n.d., https://www.laenderdaten.de/militaer/wehrpflicht.aspx, accessed 10 October 2019

Mwatana for Human Rights, Withering Life: The Human Rights Situation in Yemen 2018, July 2019, <a href="http://mwatana.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Withering-Life-2.pdf">http://mwatana.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Withering-Life-2.pdf</a>, accessed on 11 October 2019

Switzerland, SEM (State Secretariat for Migration), Focus Jemen: Aktuelle Situation und Konfliktverlauf (Juli 2016 – März 2019) [Focus Yemen: Current situation and course of the conflict (July 2016 - March 2019)], 15 April 2019, <a href="https://www.sem.admin.ch/dam/data/sem/internationales/herkunftslaender/asien-nahost/yem/YEM-lageupdate-2019-d.pdf">https://www.sem.admin.ch/dam/data/sem/internationales/herkunftslaender/asien-nahost/yem/YEM-lageupdate-2019-d.pdf</a>, accessed 11 October 2019

United Kingdom, Home Office, CPIN, Yemen: Security and humanitarian situation, Version 4.0, January 2019,

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file /769333/Yemen - Sec and Hmtn Sitn - CPIN - v4.0 .pdf, accessed 10 October 2019

World Population Review, Countries With Mandatory Military Service 2019, 27 September 2019, <a href="http://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/countries-with-mandatory-military-service/">http://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/countries-with-mandatory-military-service/</a>, accessed 10 October 2019